
 

 
President Karen O'Hayer  847-362-5492 
 
1st V.P.  Delores O’Connell 847-566-4223 
 
2nd V.P.  Carole Brunner  847-913-9396 

Treasurer Arlene Doran  847-566-3711 
Recording  
Secretary Pat Scales  847-903-0120 
Newsletter 
Editor  Rekha Deodhar               847-816-6439 
email:   deodhar91@gmail.com 
Newsletter 
Co-editor Chuck Austin  847-587-6933 
 
DIRECTORS:  Chuck Austin, Janice Paulson, Cindy Julian, 
Terri Vanderwerff, and Dale Vanderwerff, Jan Van der 
Wagt 
Past Presidents:  Susan Plasz, Andy Plasz, Tony Kirch, 
Jerry Cleland, Andy Kimmel 
 
Secateur Submission deadline: 25th of each month 
Gardeners of Central Lake County’s Website: 
http://www.gardenersofcentrallakecounty.org/ 
 
 
Monthly Board Meetings: 7 p.m. 
The board meets the first Wednesday of the month at 
359 Merrill Court, Libertyville (just west of Milwaukee 
Ave, just south of Winchester Road.) 
 
The club meetings are held on the second Monday of 
the month at 7:00 p.m. in the CrossLife Evangelical Free 
Church on the SE corner of Garfield Ave and Austin Ave. 
in Libertyville. 
 
13 good reasons to join the Club! 
 

 
Volume 53,  Issue 113 November 2017 
 
President’s Message: by Karen O'Hayer 
Greetings Gardeners, 
 
True fall weather is upon us at last.  The leaves are 
turning and the air is crisp, if not downright chilly.  
Today I picked the last of my peppers and tomatoes.  It 
seems like summer went by way too fast this year.  But, 
I do look forward to once again experimenting with 
winter-sowing, so the growing season isn't quite over 
yet.   
 
The speaker at our October meeting was Eileen Davis, 
from the education Department of the Lake County 

Forest Preserves.  She gave a 
very interesting talk on 
Growing Native Plants from 
Seed.  This was a very timely 
presentation, since our 3rd 
annual seed swap is just 
around the corner. 

 
If you have preordered the club's 2018 calendar, you 
will be able to purchase ($10 each) and pick up your 
calendar(s) at the November meeting. 
Many thanks to Janice Paulson and Grant Hoover for 
putting together another stunning calendar!   
 
We will also have copies of the 2018 National calendar 
available for purchase at the November meeting.  Nine 
of our members have photos in this calendar, which I 
believe is a record!  Congratulations to Janice Paulson, 
Debbi Hoover, Delores O'Connell, Cindy Julian, Jerry 
Cleland, Pat Meehan, Grant Hoover, Andy Plasz, and 
Susan Plasz.  As always, a big thank-you goes out to 
Jerry Cleland for coordinating our yearly club photo 
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contest and our submissions to the National calendar 
contest.  
 
We will be holding our third annual seed swap at the 
November meeting. 
Please bring the seeds you'd like to share in a container 
or envelope, labeled with the plant name, year 
collected, where collected, collector's name, and any 
special germination requirements.  You may also bring 
full or partial commercial seed packets.  We will provide 
all the supplies needed to label and package samples of 
the seeds you'd like to take home. In addition you may 
bring garden-related items such as pots, tools, and 
books that you would like to swap.  At the meeting, 
members will be invited to stand up and share their 
experiences with seed starting or demonstrate seed 
starting techniques.  Let's make this a real information-
sharing session so we can all improve our success with 
growing plants from seed.  
 
The November meeting is also our ever-popular pie 
social.  Don't forget to bring your favorite sweet or 
savory pastry and a good appetite.  
 
We are looking for a couple of enthusiastic club 
members to fill two open positions beginning in 2018.  
We need a member to coordinate refreshments at our 
club meetings.  Debbi Hoover, who has served in this 
role for the past two years, will be happy to explain 
what is involved.  Please let her know if you have an 
interest in this position.  
 
We are also seeking a member to take over the role of 
1st Vice President and Programs Chair.  This person will 
be a member of our Board of Directors and will 
schedule the speakers for our clubs meetings.  Delores 
O'Connell has served us very well in this role for a 
number of years and is ready to take a well-deserved 
break.  So, please let her know if you have an interest in 
this position.   
 
It is vital that our members step up and take on 
positions within the club so we can continue to 
maintain the high quality programs and activities that 
we offer to our members and to the community we 
support.  Please consider helping our club to grow and 
prosper by sharing your talents!  
 
Be sure to mark your calendar for the Holiday Party and 
Annual Dinner on Sunday, December 3rd, at the St. 
Lawrence Episcopal Church in Libertyville. 
Setup is at 3 pm, reception at 4 pm, and dinner at 5 pm.   
 

This Month’s Club Activity: 
November 13 
Seed Swap 
Pie Social 
 
Future Programs for 2017  
December 3 
Holiday Party and Annual Dinner 
St. Lawrence Episcopal Church 
3 pm Setup, 4 pm reception and 5 pm dinner 
For more information contact Cindy at 847-772-2186 or 
juliancindy@hotmail.com         

For useful gardening articles go to: 
http://gardenersofcentrallakecounty.org/articles/ 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Seed Swap in November 
The Gardeners of Central Lake County will be hosting 
our third annual seed swap at the November 13th 
meeting.  Even if you don't have seeds to share, you are 
welcome and encouraged to participate.  Please come, 
and take home seeds of a few new varieties to try in 
your garden next spring.  
A reminder for those bringing seeds to the 
swap:  please bring each seed type in a separate 
container labeled with: 

• Plant name (the common plant name as well as 
the scientific name, if you know it) 

• The year and location (e.g. Mundelein, IL) 
where the seeds were collected, 

• The seed collector's name, 
• A photo of the plant, if available 
• Any special requirements for germination  

Purchased, commercial seed packets (either full or 
partially used) are great contributions to the seed 
swap.   
We will have tables set up with sections for various 
plant types (vegetables, herbs, annual flowers, 
perennials).  Members bringing seeds will place their 
containers in the appropriate areas.  Small envelopes 
and pens/pencils for labeling will be provided. Club 
members will then circulate around the tables and 
transfer seeds, along with the relevant information, 
from the original container to the small envelopes 
provided. 
If you are collecting seed from plants growing in your 
garden, remember to avoid collecting seed from hybrid 
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varieties, since the seed will not 'breed true'.  In other 
words, it will not produce plants with the typical 
characteristics of the hybrid variety. 
The seed swap is a great opportunity to do what we 
gardeners all love:  share plants and information with 
other gardeners.  We will also invite members to share 
information on seed collecting or seed starting at the 
November meeting.  Here's to another successful plant 
swap!  
-----------------------------------------------------------------
2018 Garden Club Dues 
It seems a bit early to be writing about 2018, but 
actually we only have two meetings and a party before 
the New Year is upon us. 
 
As most of you are aware, we are part of a National 
Club, The Gardeners of America, and when you pay your 
$20.00 to the club, we send $15.00 to National. 
 
The Gardeners of America has always encouraged clubs 
to have dues collected and sent to them before the 
beginning of the new calendar year. 
We are usually running a little behind that goal, and it 
seems to get a little later each year before we have all 
dues in house.  
This year there is another reason we are hoping to 
collect dues a little earlier. 
 
Dale Vanderwerff has generously volunteered to be the 
new club treasurer, and both Dale and I are out of town 
in January of 2018. 
Dues received in January will not be registered until 
February, not a huge problem, but one we would like to 
minimize. 
So I will be happy to take your 2018 dues at the 
November meeting. 
Dues remain $20.00 for an individual and $30.00 for a 
family. 
 
Arlene Doran 
Treasurer 
----------------------------------------------------------------------             
GCLC Photo Contest 
For the upcoming year, the theme for our club’s Photo 

Contest is “Water.”  Our 
process for this year’s contest 
will be similar.  We encourage 
members to photograph 
water related subject, while 
also remembering we are a 

garden club interested in plants, flowers, and 
landscapes.   
See article at the end, written by Jerry Cleland. 

      2017 Monthly Plant Competition – October 
      - Andy Plasz       
                                               

It was a very good selection of entries including a radish 
with the root in a vase of water.  Remember that when 
thinking about your entries for the mini show in 
September.  There were 5-6 competitors for best of 
show.  The lilies were selected as best. 
 
Name  Entry Points 
Best of the Show 
Sarah O’Brien 

 
Coleus Lace Stockings                       

 
10 
 

First Place 
Cathy Nardo                                             
Karen O’Hayer                                           
Karen O’Hayer                                          
Karen O’Hayer                                      
Janice Paulson                                            
Janice Paulson 
Pat Scales                       

Corizin Rosemary                               
Succulent   Garden                              
Poblano Peppers                                                                     
Shoshin  Peppers                                 
Dusty Miller                                                                          
Pink Impatients                                         
Butternut Squash                          
 

5 
5 
5 
5 
5 
5 
5 
 

Second Place 
Janice Paulson  Orange Impatients                            3 

 
 
2017 Year to Date Results 
 

Name Points 
Janice Paulson 96 
Karen O’Hayer 90 
Sarah O’Brien 50 
Jerry Cleland 33 
Cathy Nardo                          10 
Pat Scales 10 
Andy Plasz   8 
Terry and Dale Vanderwerf                         5 
Mark Scales   3 

 
If you have something that looks good to you, why don't 
you bring it to the monthly meeting and enter it in the 
competition. You never know it may be the best flower 
of the show. It is worth giving a try. 
 
In the July Secateur, I had both Janice Paulson's and 
Karen O’Hayer's Year to Date results 10 points lower 
than they should have been. But with Janice correctly 8 
points in the lead.  I have corrected that and added the 
October results below.  These two outstanding 
gardeners are now only 6 points apart with just 
November to go.  Best of luck ladies! 
 
 
 



 
Terri Vanderwerff 
   -Karen O’Hayer 
 
 
 
 

Our friend and club member Terri Vanderwerff passed 
away on October 27th.  Terri and her husband Dale 
were both members of our club and served on our 
governing board.  She was a very caring and generous 
person, and her smile could light up a room.   
 
Our club's publicity chairman, Cindy Julian, was 
approached by a local reporter to share a few words 
about Terri.  Here are Cindy's thoughts as reported in 
the November 2nd Libertyville Review article by Rick 
Kambic.  They truly capture Terri's spirit and her 
wonderful relationship with her husband Dale:   
“They’re very genuine, selfless people,” Julian said. “It’s 
upsetting to think about her not being at our board 
meeting on Wednesday. I can’t imagine not seeing her 
friendly smile ever again. 
 
"Whenever the club president or an event organizer 
needed help," Julian said, "it was one of the 
Vanderwerffs who would always speak up first. 
“Terri would look at Dale or Dale would look at Terri 
and they’d say, ‘We can do that, right?’” Julian recalled. 
“The answer was always yes. They’re so devoted and 
passionate and giving.” 
We will miss Terri greatly.   
 
Terri and Dale’s garden 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
Tears of Joy 
    -Janice Paulson 
 
Tears of joy that Terri was in our lives 
 
Endearing and loving to her dearest 
 
Rachel and Aaron 
 
Riches of love to her beloved Dale 
 
In our memories and hearts forever 
 
October Meeting Photos 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 






